THE CITY OF HURON, OHIO
Proceedings of the Huron City Council
Regular Meeting Tuesday, November 23, 2021 at 6:30 p.m.

Call to Order

The Mayor called the regular meeting of the Huron City Council to order at 6:30pm on November 23, 2021
in Council Chambers at Huron City Hall. The Mayor called for a moment of silence. After the moment of
silence, the Mayor led in saying the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

Roll Call

The Mayor directed the Clerk to call the roll for the regular meeting of Council. The following members of
Council answered present: Christine Crawford, Mark Claus, Monty Tapp, Sam Artino, Trey Hardy
and Joel Hagy. The following Council members were absent: Joe Dike.

Motion by Ms. Crawford to excuse Mr. Dike from attendance at the meeting.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the matter. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

Staff participating in the meeting: City Manager Matt Lasko, Law Director Todd Schrader, Assistant Law
Director Gary Ebert, City Engineer Russ Critelli, Planning and Zoning Manager Erik Engle and Clerk of
Council Terr1 Welkener.

Approval of Minutes
None.

Audience Comments
The Mayor advised any audience members wishing to speak to approach the podium, state their name and
address for the record, and they will have 3 minutes to address Council.

Old Business
None.

New Business

Resolution 80-2021

Motion by Mr. Tapp that the three-reading rule be waived and Resolution 80-2021 (A RESOLUTION
AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO PREPARE AND SUBMIT AN APPLICATION TO
THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES TO PARTICIPATE IN THE
COASTAL MANAGEMENT ASSISTANCE GRANT PROGRAM RELATED TO THE PUBLIC
WORKS BEACH TRAIL PROJECT) be placed upon its first reading.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of the Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus (6)
NAYS: None (0)
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There being five votes or more in favor, the motion to suspend the three-reading rule passed and Resolution
80-2021 was placed upon its first reading. The Law Director read the Resolution by its title only.

Mr. Lasko explained that this is a follow-up to a few previous Manager Reports as relates to two grant
applications we are seeking permission to submit in December. The first one relates to a desire to install a
pedestrian pathway and trail head from Cleveland Road to the beach behind the Water Plant. We submitted
a Pre-Application to ODNR in October, and were subsequently encouraged to make full application for that
grant, which we will do with Council’s permission by December 13" of this year. This would include a trail
head and a 10’ wide pathway that would take folks past the east side of the apartment complex northward
through the wetland areas to the beach behind the Water Plant. The total contractor’s cost estimate,
including design, for that project is $275,000, and the grant would cover 50% of those expenses. The total
cost to the City would be $137,850, which would be paid for out of the Capital Improvement Fund and
General Fund. If approved, that cost would be accounted for in the 2023 Capital Budget. The preferred path
would go to the east side of Heron Cove Apartments — we have been in communications with the that
property owner, who is interested in seeing that pathway go alongside their property.

Mr. Claus asked for the size of the beach. Mr. Lasko said that he doesn’t know the acreage, but in
conversations with Jason Gibboney and Doug Steinwart, the size of that beach has been growing, and over
time there has been 20-30 people finding their way to it. What we are hoping to do is not only to make
access to it much easier and safer, but also to provide emergency vehicle access to the beach. People are
already using it. Ms. Crawford said they are currently accessing it via Sail Away Drive, and that is a narrow
street and not the safest access. That will also help alleviate some of the frustration of that neighborhood.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, the
Mayor directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Resolution 80-2021. Members of Council
voted as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Resolution 80-2021 was adopted. The Resolution as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Resolution 81-2021

Motion by Mr. Tapp that the three-reading rule be waived and Resolution 81-2021 (A RESOLUTION
AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO PREPARE AND SUBMIT AN APPLICATION TO
THE OHIO DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL RESOURCES TO PARTICIPATE IN THE
COASTAL MANAGEMENT ASSISTANCE GRANT PROGRAM RELATED TO THE
LAKEFRONT PARK BEACH - COASTAL PLANNING PROJECT) be placed upon its first
reading.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of the Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five votes or more in favor, the motion to suspend the three-reading rule passed and Resolution
81-2021 was placed upon its first reading. The Law Director read the Resolution by its title only.
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Mr. Lasko explained that this is the second of the Pre-Applications that the City submitted to ODNR.
Fortunately, ODNR recommended both for full application. This application would be for a planning grant
exclusively. It is anticipated that the total cost of the planning efforts will be $60,000, and this would cover
additional planning activities for the Lake Front Park eastward to the pier and the northern terminus of Main
Street — everything from coastal planning to public access options, habitat restoration and what’s really
important to the lakefront, shoreline restoration planning efforts and design. This would also be a 50/50
grant where the City’s portion of that grant would be $30,000. We have accounted for that amount in the
2022 Capital Budget if this is approved. This has the same application deadline of December 13, 2021.

Mr. Tapp asked if there was work that needs to get done prior to this grant. Mr. Lasko said there are three
shoreline restoration projects that have been noted by our Parks and Recreation Department, and also our
Engineering Department. One of those we are going to take undertake immediately due to some of the
issues that are occurring, particularly on the curve as you are heading east/west on Wall Street. We are
going to perform that work immediately, but some of the other restoration efforts can be handled (at least
the planning component) through this grant. The cost for the current project on Wall Street is approximately
$17,500. All three project collectively totaled $80,000. Asked if the Wall Street repair will be done this
year, Mr. Lasko said that he didn’t know if the project would be completed in 2021, but would be completed
for sure by early 2022.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, the
Mayor directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Resolution 81-2021. Members of Council
voted as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Resolution 81-2021 was adopted. The Resolution as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Resolution 82-2021

Motion by Mr. Claus that the three-reading rule be waived and Resolution 82-2021 (A
RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER TO MAKE THE ANNUAL PREMIUM
PAYMENT TO THE PUBLIC ENTITIES POOL OF OHIO (“PEP”) FOR THE POLICY PERIOD
DECEMBER 1, 2021 THROUGH NOVEMBER 30, 2022 IN AN AMOUNT NOT TO EXCEED
EIGHTY-THREE THOUSAND SIX HUNDRED SEVENTY-FOUR AND 00/100 DOLLARS
($83,674.00)) be placed upon its first reading.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of the Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five votes or more in favor, the motion to suspend the three-reading rule passed and Resolution
82-2021 was placed upon its first reading. The Law Director read the Resolution by its title only.

Mr. Swaisgood explained that Resolution 82-2021 requests payment of a premium to PEP, which is the
current insurance provider for property and casualty for the City, and has been for the last 3-4 years. This
year, we tried something different and went out for quotes, as provided in the packet. The City attempted
to obtain market proposals for other providers. PEP’s renewal premium went up approximately $10,000
(from $73,000 last year to $83,000). The increase relates to property and vehicle values, insured amounts
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were increased, and reinsurance rate increases. Although it does seem like a high increase from year to year
of $10,000, the other quote that we were able to obtain came in at $140,000 for 2022. That’s $57,000 higher
than PEP for the same type of coverage. The other carriers we attempted to obtain quotes from declined to
quote, as they would not be competitive and due to the City’s loss history experience, as well. If you
remember from last year, that is the reason we could not go out for any quotes — because of not being
competitive and the loss history. Hopefully, as we continue forward and get rid of the 5-year loss history,
we can start to get more competitive quotes. PEP has been very good to the City over the last few years,
and the administration recommends to renew with PEP for another year at $83,000.

Mr. Hagy asked for an example of the City’s loss history and how long will it be until we get to the 5-year
mark. Mr. Swaisgood said the 5-year mark depends on if the City’s has a clean history moving forward, as
it starts over whenever a claim comes in. Mr. Swaisgood said that the loss history mainly relates to lawsuits.
It is going to be a few years before we get past that.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, the
Mayor directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Resolution 82-2021. Members of Council
voted as follows:

YEAS: Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Resolution 82-2021 was adopted. The Resolution as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Resolution 83-2021

Motion by Ms. Crawford that the three-reading rule be waived and Resolution 83-2021 (AN
EMERGENCY RESOLUTION TO ACCEPT THE MATERIAL TERMS OF THE ONE OHIO
SUBDIVISION SETTLEMENT PURSUANT TO THE ONE OHIO MEMORANDUM OF
UNDERSTANDING AND CONSISTENT WITH THE TERMS OF THE JULY 21, 2021
NATIONAL OPIOID SETTLEMENT AGREEMENT AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY) be
placed upon its first reading.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of the Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five votes or more in favor, the motion to suspend the three-reading rule passed and Resolution
83-2021 was placed upon its first reading. The Law Director read the Resolution by its title only.

Motion by Ms. Crawford that Resolution 83-2021 be passed as an emergency measure.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five or more in favor of the motion, the motion passed.
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Mr. Lasko apologized for this late addition to the agenda. Thank you to Mr. Ebert and Mr. Schrader for the
phone call late last week to get this added to the agenda. As mentioned, this is a similar resolution request
to one that was considered and approved by Council in August of this year. This resolution is seeking
inclusion in the One Ohio Memorandum of Understanding to the Opioid Litigation and Settlement. Based
on the exhibits that have been provided to us, the City is anticipated to receive somewhere between $9,800
to just over $14,000. The uses and the time to use those funds are still a little grey. We assume that it is to
battle the opioid epidemic as relates to the City of Huron and the broader region. We are just seeking
permission to be part of that MOU, which would have to be by December 8", which is the reason for the
rush to put this on the agenda for this meeting.

Mr. Ebert said that they got notice this past Monday, and it was rushed to be put on the agenda, even though
we don’t know the exact amounts. There is a conference call scheduled with the various attorneys next
week. In order to participate in the settlement, this must be submitted by December 8". This is authorizing
participation in that settlement, which is positive to the City.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, the
Mayor directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Resolution 83-2021. Members of Council
voted as follows:

YEAS: Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Resolution 83-2021 was adopted. The Resolution as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Ordinance No. 2021-38

Motion by Mr. Hagy that the three-reading rule be suspended and Ordinance 2021-38 (AN
ORDINANCE ACCEPTING TWO (2) PORTIONS OF ERIE COUNTY, OHIO PERMANENT
PARCEL NO. 42-02021.000 CONTAINING 0.2848 ACRES OF LAND OWNED BY ARDAGH
METAL BEVERAGE USA INC. FOR PURPOSES OF EXPANSION OF THE EXISTING
SAWMILL PARKWAY RIGHT-OF-WAY FOR THE CONSTRUCTION OF THE SAWMILL
PARKWAY IMPROVEMENT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY) be placed upon its first
reading.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five or more votes in favor, the three-reading rule was suspended and Ordinance 2021-38
placed on its first reading. The Law Director read the Ordinance by its title only.

Motion by Mr. Hagy to place Ordinance 2021-38 as an emergency measure,

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, he directed the Clerk to call
the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy (6)
NAYS: None (0)
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There being five votes or more in favor, Ordinance 2021-38 was placed as an emergency measure.

Mr. Lasko said that we are trying to accomplish two different things at the terminus of Sawmill Parkway.
One was the vacation of a portion of the Parkway of just over 0.4 acres, which we are hoping to finalize
today, and in return, the City has requested just over 0.2 acres to become public right-of-way to be able to
install a cul-de-sac, primarily for emergency vehicle logistics at the end of Sawmill Parkway. This
ordinance is seeking acceptance of that just over 0.2 acres, which will ultimately become public right-of-
way and have the cul-de-sac installed on it. There will be another piece of legislation at a future meeting to
complete the dedication. There was an exhibit included in the packet that shows what is being vacated and
what will become future right-of-way.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, he
directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Ordinance 2021-38. Members of Council voted
as follows:

YEAS: Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Ordinance 2021-38 was adopted. The Ordinance as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Ordinance No. 2021-39

Motion by Mr. Tapp that the three-reading rule be suspended and Ordinance 2021-39 (AN
ORDINANCE GRANTING APPROVAL OF A PETITION TO VACATE A PORTION OF
SAWMILL PARKWAY CONSISTING OF APPROXIMATELY .04225 ACRES IMMEDIATELY
ADJACENT TO PPN: 42-02021.000 AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY) be placed upon its first
reading.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Tapp (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five or more votes in favor, the three-reading rule was suspended and Ordinance 2021-39
placed on its first reading. The Law Director read the Ordinance by its title only.

Motion by Mr. Tapp to place Ordinance 2021-39 as an emergency measure.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, he directed the Clerk to call
the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five votes or more in favor, Ordinance 2021-39 was placed as an emergency measure.
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Mr. Lasko said he didn’t have much more to add except this is the parallel piece to Ordinance 2021-38,
which relates to the actual vacation of the just over 400’ of the eastern end of Sawmill Parkway so that it
can be part of their future development plans.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, he
directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Ordinance 2021-39. Members of Council voted
as follows:

YEAS: Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Ordinance 2021-39 was adopted. The Ordinance as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Ordinance No. 2021-40

Motion by Mr. Hagy that the three-reading rule be suspended and Ordinance 2021-40 (AN
ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE NO. 2020-34, ADOPTED DECEMBER 8, 2020, TO
PROVIDE FOR SUPPLEMENTAL APPROPRIATIONS FROM THE GENERAL FUND AND
OTHER FUNDING SOURCES, AND AN INCREASE IN ESTIMATED RESOURCES, AND
DECLARING AN EMERGENCY), be placed upon its first reading.

Motion by Mr. Hagy to amend his motion that Ordinance 2021-40 be placed on its first reading,
amended, however, to correct Exhibit A, Page 2 of Ordinance 2021-40. The object level to Funds 208,
209 and 703 have been amended due to a minor scrivener’s error that was discovered after the agenda
was published and these items are now correct as revised. (Copy of revised Exhibit “A” is attached to
these minutes).

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion to suspend the three reading rule, as amended. Members of Council voted as
follows:

YEAS: Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five or more votes in favor, the three-reading rule was suspended and Ordinance 2021-40
placed on its first reading. The Law Director read the Ordinance by its title only.

Motion by Mr. Hagy to place Ordinance 2021-40 as an emergency measure, as amended.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, he directed the Clerk to call
the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:

YEAS: Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being five votes or more in favor, Ordinance 2021-40 was placed as an emergency measure.

Mr. Swaisgood thanked Council for considering the amendment. The reason for the amendment was
because the City is audited based on the object level for which we budget, and he entered the wrong object
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level for those three funds, so the amendment now includes the correct object levels. He apologized for the
error.

The appropriation measure and estimated resources helps him to get ahead of the game and clean up the
budget appropriations before the end of the year. That is why there is a lot included on Exhibit A. He pointed
out some of the bigger items, which include an increase in the General Fund for the planning and zoning
personnel services of $45,000. At the beginning of the year, and perhaps at the end of the last year, a
decision was made to hire the Planning and Zoning Manager, and reduce the contact of OHM accordingly.
That was not included in the 2021 budget, but appropriations were there until recently. Therefore, we have
to increase those appropriations to make up for that hire. Also included in the appropriation measure is a
reduction to Funds 208 and 209, which are the old Parks and Recreation Funds. We budgeted a higher
transfer out of these just to be safe, so that is cleaning up the transfer amounts in that budget. The Boat
Basin budget was reduced by $87,000 due to the dredging project that is now budgeted for 2022. There will
be an increase in the 2022 budget accordingly. There is an increase of $700,000 in the Electric Fund, which
is directly related to the purchase of power over the last 3-4 months from AMP due to an increase in rates,
and there is also an associated increase in estimated resources below, which is conservative and is expected
to be higher than the budgeted $400,000 to help offset that. In the estimated resources section, there is a
$200,000 increase to income tax revenue based on the way income tax is trending. If you noticed in the
monthly reports, the City is at more than a 10% increase over last year. The increase of $200,000 in the
General Fund is to make up for some of that increase.

The Mayor asked if there were any further questions or discussion on the motion. There being none, he
directed the Clerk to call the roll on the final adoption of Ordinance 2021-40. Members of Council voted
as follows:

YEAS: Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority vote in favor of adoption, Ordinance 2021-40 was adopted. The Ordinance as
adopted was signed by the Mayor and Clerk of Council and will take effect immediately.

Motion
Motion by Ms. Crawford setting a Public Hearing on the annual 2022 Municipal Budget for Tuesday,
December 14, 2021 at 6:30pm.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion.

YEAS: Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino, Hardy, Hagy (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being more than a majority in favor, the motion passed and the 2022 Municipal Budget was set for
Public Hearing on December 14, 2021 at 6:30pm.

Motion
Motion by Mr. Hardy setting a Public Hearing on the City’s application to rezone the ConAgra site
(PPN: 42-61270.001) from I-2 to MU-GD for Tuesday, January 11, 2022 at 6:30pm.

The Mayor asked if there was any discussion on the motion. There being none, the Mayor directed the Clerk
to call the roll on the motion. Members of Council voted as follows:
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YEAS: Hardy, Hagy, Crawford, Claus, Tapp, Artino (6)
NAYS: None (0)

There being a majority in favor of the motion, the motion passed and the Public Hearing on rezoning of the
ConAgra site was set for Tuesday, January 11, 2022 at 6:30pm.

City Manager’s Discussion
Mr. Lasko spoke on several topics:

e Ardagh — We are in full-scaled design with OHM and still anticipate bidding that project over the
winter months and breaking ground in late spring/early summer next year. We have been in receipt
of a tax abatement application from Ardagh with a fairly big ask of all the taxing districts. As of
late last week, we are happy to report that through negotiations, their request has now been whittled
down to the point where EHOVE and the Huron City Schools will be impacted at all. This is quite
a feat accomplished over the last couple of months. We anticipate that we will have to bring school
compensation agreements to the school districts in December. Even though the amount of funds
isn’t being impacted, the way the funds are flowing require those compensation agreements.
Assuming those agreements are approved, we would approach Council with the actual tax
abatement, which would impact the remainder of the taxing districts. It is a net 25% abatement
down from the 100% they had requested. We view this as a pretty big win for the community and
especially the school district.

e ConAgra — We are continuing to move things along. As mentioned in his last report, we are
soliciting proposals from engineering firms and dive teams to do the investigative survey of the sea
walls and the structure of that site. We entered into an agreement last week with KS Associates out
of Elyria to begin that investigative work. We should have a report no later than December 31,
2021. That is a pretty aggressive timeline, which we were pretty happy to see.

o Sawmill Creek — We received word that the deeds are in process to the City. As mentioned, we
have to put the land into the City’s name and then deed it back to Cedar Fair. We should have those
deeds in hand any day. We will record those deeds, and we can then begin the next steps of having
Council approve our side of the compensation agreements, the TIF ordinance and some of the other
agreements with Cedar Fair. We are hoping that we would get Cedar Fair to agree to some type of
minimum service payment between $400,000 - $500,000 annually. We are happy to report that
Cedar Fair has verbally agreed to $450,000 in addition to what is already being paid on the property.
Going forward, this is a 3-year TIF, so the school district would start receiving $112,500 on top of
what they are receiving now. EHOVE will receive an additional $6,750, and the remaining
$330,000 will go into the TIF fund to both retire the debt on the project subsidy, and to also fund
future infrastructure improvements in and around the project. Paperwork is in the works to
formalize that agreement.

o Street Lights — The street lights installed as part of Phase 1 are substantially complete. Ohio Edison
has been energizing the lights over the last couple of weeks. There was an inadvertent removal of
light heads on the bridge, and Ohio Edison has agreed to replace those light heads over the next
week or two as they come through to remove the poles that won’t be used in the future.

e US 6 Striping - Striping is 100% complete. At this point we are looking at punch list items on
Route 6 and more importantly, finalization of any street signs that need to be swapped out. Those
signs have been marked and crews will be here the first week of December to put up any street
signs or change out street signs based on the revised striping on Route 6.

e Sealmaster — Sealmaster had approached the City a couple weeks ago near the end of the US 6
project wanting to showcase their bike lane product. It was too late to use at US 6, Phase I, but they
were able to install some paint on Cleveland Rd. W., primarily near Rye Beach Road, so that we
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can test their product. At some point we are going to have to repaint US 6, so it was very nice of
them to donate their product and labor so that we can understand how that specific product works.

o User Guide - We are going to have a User Guide for Route 6, which will be available to the public
both in print form and on our website. He thanked Mr. Engle and his staff. The guide is in final
draft form and we hope to be able to release that to the public sometime next week.

o No Wake Buoys — We have previously talked about the No Wake buoys for the Mudbrook Creek
area. On Wednesday, November 17", the City received a letter from ODNR confirming their
approval, finally, of the No Wake buoy pursuant to this application filed by the City over a year
ago. The approval of that placement was inadvertently omitted from their list of other approvals
throughout the City. With this, we can move forward with the placement of the buoy early next
spring. We have a No Wake buoy in storage, which can be loaned for that placement. Once the
buoy is in place, we can move forward with enforcement next spring.

e Vision 2020 Action Plan — Through the capital planning process, we are continuing to move
projects forward that were identified in that plan. We have specifically requested proposals from
OHM to begin to move some of those projects forward in 2022, including proposals for the
streetscape and public space enhancements on S. Main Street to include a conceptual plan and a
community engagement process. We will have those proposals in December 2021, and the cost is
accounted for in the 2022 Capital Budget.

¢ Winterfest — Mr. Lasko gave a plug for the upcoming Winterfest presented by the Huron Chamber
of Commerce and the City on Saturday, December 4™ at the Boat Basin and Amphitheater. The
bulk of festivities will occur between 1-6pm, with a parade showcasing Santa and Mrs. Claus at
12:30pm that will start at St. Peter’s Church parking lot and continue down Main Street and
Williams Street. Activities include food trucks, restaurant specials, entertainment, shopping and
carriage rides, and will be capped off with fireworks beginning at 6:00pm.

o Finance — We have completed presentation of the 2022 Budget to the Finance Committee, which
held its final meeting on November 15%. That meeting was related to the city-wide capital
improvement plan. The Finance Committee unanimously approved the Budget and recommended
consideration to Council, with one tweak. He thanked Mr. Swaisgood, his staff, and all of the
Department Heads. It is a pretty detailed and thorough process that the City, the Finance
Committee, Council and staff go through, so thank you for all of the hard work on that. There is a
link in his Manager’s Report to the most up to date proposed Budget, which will be in front of
Council shortly.

o Meeting with Huron Township Trustees — Staff recently met with the Huron Township Trustees on
November 17" to present both the fire budget and the Huron Joint Recreation District budget. A
great discussion occurred between all sides and we are hopeful to get those budgets represented to
the Township approved in upcoming meetings.

e Water Department — The filtration plant expansion work is finally underway. They will be primarily
working on some underground work and then take a few months off prior to that begin completed
next some. He recognized Luke Frankboner, who passed his examination and received his Class
III Water Supply License — he congratulated him on all of his hard work and continued efforts for
professional development on behalf of the City. Related to the Rye Beach water tower, the City
was contacted by Lake Erie Shores and Islands about possibly repainting a portion of that water
tower as they are going through their rebranding and new logo process. The cost would be entirely
borne by Lake Erie Shores and Islands. We are still collecting details on timing and what that design
may look like. We have very few details as they just reached out to us in the last week. It could an
exciting project.

e Meetings — City Council Organizational Meeting — December 1* at 5:00pm in Council Chambers;
HIRD Meeting — December 7" at 6:30pm in Council Chambers; Utilities Committee Meeting —
December 8" at 5:00pm in the main conference room; Finance Committee Meeting — December
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13" at 5:00pm in Council Chambers; BZA Meeting — December 13" at 6:30pm in Council
Chambers; Planning Commission Meeting — December 17 at 5:00pm in Council Chambers.

Mr. Lasko wished staff, Council and the broader community a safe and happy Thanksgiving, and hopes
that everyone gets to enjoy some rest and relaxation. Thank you to Councilmembers Crawford and Hardy
on their last meeting — it has truly been a pleasure in his first year, and he certainly looks forward to working
together in different roles.

Mayor’s Discussion
Mayor Artino said that he thanked Ms. Crawford and Mr. Hardy for their dedication and participation on

Council. He thinks that over the year both of them contributed quite a bit, and he hopes and is sure that we
probably haven’t seen the last of them. He thinks they will stay as involved as they possibly can based on
their schedules. He has worked together with Mr. Hardy for 12 years. On behalf of the community, he
thanked them for their time and said we look forward to seeing more of them.

He also thanked the Council for giving him the opportunity to serve as Mayor. It is a humbling and
rewarding responsibility. He has enjoyed it, and one of the things he really tried to make sure happened was
that he created an atmosphere for trust, respect and inclusiveness. He hopes that he was able to do that with
everyone on Council as well as with the City Manager and staff. It is really important not only to have that
kind of environment for Council and staff, but also throughout the community. One of the things it helps
us to work with both the business and bedroom communities. This Council has a lot to be proud of. We
have watched some local businesses grow to the tune of growing out of their existing buildings and moving
into new buildings. Just take a look at Stride Mobility — that is a great building to see when you are coming
down Route 2. Council had very little to do with their growth and their success; it was their leadership and
their employees that made that happen. Council’s responsibility is to create an environment that businesses
can grow and thrive in. We have tried our best to do that and this Council should be very proud of that. We
also have some new businesses to be very proud of, such as Ardagh taking over the old IAC building. We
had some help at the beginning, but once they’re here, it’s all on the City and we should be proud of that.
Another thing to be proud of is the agreement with Sawmill Creek. If you would have asked him a few
years if we would reach an agreement where we had Huron Township Trustees, Huron City Schools, Cedar
Fair and the City involved, he would have said it would never happen. That goes a long way to show that
this Council, Mr. Lasko and staff have developed a relationship with those entities. It is a first for an
agreement like that with the Township, and he thanked the entire Council and staff for that. We struggled
with the ConAgra property for year, and we were able, through recommendations from Mr. Lasko and staff,
come up with a process to generate some interest with that property. We are not done yet, but believes we
will soon see some progress and development there. Regarding the economic development plan, Mayor
Artino said that he knows there were days when Council got a little frustrated, but that is the foundation for
an economic development plan that Mr. Lasko and the staff will put the details to. It is an action plan to
help us reach our goals and our guiding principles. Those guiding principles will help make their job easier.
We have done our job as a council by providing direction and policy to them and it will also make Council’s
job easier when it comes to discussion the final details and how we award money to make those things
happen. He thanked Council once again, and said that he really believes that they have a lot to be proud of.
It has been a great two years. He wished everyone a Happy Thanksgiving.

For the Good of the Order

e Ms. Crawford — The new street lights look amazing. As she was coming in tonight, they were
illuminated and it’s a great time of year for that kind of aesthetic. Four years goes by surprisingly
quickly. She owed a huge debt of gratitude to everyone that she has worked with — staff, the constituents
who elected her to this office by that landslide victory of 13 votes. She doesn’t think that you can have
a full understanding and appreciation for the nuances, the behind-the-scenes detail and the time and
emotion that goes into what city officials and city administration do. These four years have taught her
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